	Minutes
Full Town Council Meeting
Democratic Services
	



	[bookmark: _Hlk488155080][bookmark: _Hlk488155247]Date
	28/05/2024

	Time
	19:00 - 20:43

	Location
	The Large Court; The Guildhall, Thetford.

	Present
	Ann Blackbourn, David Blackbourn, Mike Brindle, Chris Harvey (Mayor), 
Terry Jermy, Terry Land, Mac MacDonald, Adam Mitchell, Victor Peters, Matthew Stirrup, Stuart Terry, Ronald Wood and Stuart Wright. 

	
Officers
	
Alan Yorke (Acting Town Clerk),
David Brooks (Venues Manager),
Karen Robinson (Committee Clerk).

	

Members of the public
	

There were several members of the public in attendance.







  
The Councillors, Council staff and members of the public stood for a minute’s silence in respect for Mick Bailey who passed away recently. He had been involved in the Thetford Town Football Club for many years.

OPEN FORUM


1. A member of the public asked who funded the security team that attended this meeting. The Acting Town Clerk responded that there was a duty of care to safeguard staff, Councillors, and members of the public and the Council needed to have contingencies in place.  
2. A few members of the public asked about the Council’s decision to declare a climate change crisis. Councillor Terry Jermy responded that the Council adopted the climate action plan to improve biodiversity, and to reduce carbon emissions. He also informed responded that the Council had recognised that climate change was having an impact on Thetford, and this needed to be addressed. 
3. [bookmark: _Int_NTmR8YhO]A member of the public asked about the school curriculum in local schools. The Mayor responded that the education system is managed by Norfolk County Council.
4. A member of the public asked about St Peter’s Church. Councillor Terry Jermy congratulated the resident on achieving the qualification and informed them that there is an agenda item relating to St Peters Church in the Heritage Masterplan.  
5. [bookmark: _Int_MryxLzin]A resident asked about the cutting down of trees in Fredericks Wood. The Mayor indicated that he would ensure that a reply to this question is sent to the resident.


MINUTES

38/24 DECLARATIONS OF ANY DISCLOSABLE PECUNIARY INTERESTS     
None   

39/24 APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE     
Apologies: Councillors Carla Barreto (Deputy Mayor), David (Ieuan) Evans, Douglas Jefferson, Hazel McCambridge, Viola Ross-Smith.    

40/24 MINUTES      
RESOLVED: The minutes of the Full Council Meeting held on the 30 April 2024, and the minutes of Mayor Making held on the 8 May 2024, are a true record and signed/initialled by the Mayor.    
   

41/24 COMMITTEE MINUTES     
To receive the following:  

Finance & Personnel: 17/10/2023                 (384/23) 
Councillor Terry Jermy proposed, and Councillor Terry Land seconded that:
RESOLVED: That Full Council approves the proposal from Wetherspoons for the lease of the outdoor area on the Market Place. 


Planning: 14/05/2024                                      (13/24 - 21/24)
RESOLVED: The Planning Committee minutes were adopted as presented.

 
Corporate Services: 21/05/2024                    (22/24 - 37/24)  
RESOLVED: The Corporate Services Committee minutes were adopted as presented.

42/24 MAYOR’S REMARKS AND REPORT      
[bookmark: _Int_6cnByBvR]The Mayor’s Report, which was circulated prior to the meeting, was noted.
        

43/24 REPORT FROM THE BOARD OF THE G.W. STANIFORTH CHARITY 
The Council received an update from the Chairman of the Board of the G.W. Staniforth Charity. 
· The Board had a working group that looked at leases and licences noting that a licence had been issued to Bowls Club; and
· A meeting was scheduled for June 2024 which would implement the governance structure previously approved by Council. 

The update was noted.


44/24 TOWN COUNCIL REPRESENTATIVES ON OTHER BODIES     
Councillor Mac MacDonald reported in his capacity as a representative on Safer Thetford Action Group (STAG), that the Council still needs to campaign for improvements in antisocial behaviour within the town. Thetford now has a Community Speed Watch and Neighbourhood Watch active in the town, but both require more volunteers. 

The report was noted.

45/24 REPORTS FROM COUNTY AND DISTRICT COUNCILLORS  
Councillor Terry Land reported that Abbey residents had met with Breckland Council regarding the regeneration of the estate, and that he had also contacted Breckland Council about the lack of litter picking before areas of land are strimmed and mowed.  
Councillor Terry Jermy reported that there are issues with both Norfolk County Council and Breckland Council providing less contracted spraying of weeds in and around the town, resulting in the Works Team assisting in maintaining a good standard. He also reported that there has been an increase in housing and homelessness in Thetford which will require monitoring, although it is the responsibility of Breckland Council.

The reports were noted. 


46/24 ESTABLISHMENT OF A SPORTS COUNCIL 
The Council discussed the possibility of supporting the establishment of a Sports Council, noting that: 
· Councillor Victor Peters requires the assistance of two Councillors to launch this project.
· The recent Unlocking Thetford’s Potential showed that there is an appetite for sport within Thetford as Thetford Cricket Club was successful in its bid.

Councillor Victor Peters proposed, and Councillor Mike Brindle seconded:

RESOLVED: That the Council contacts Sports Clubs in Thetford regarding the establishment of a Sports Council in Thetford noting tat the Council was only playing a facilitation role and was not intending to be an active participant in the Sports Council if it was established,


47/24 IN-PRINCIPLE DECISION ON THE HERITAGE LOTTERY FUND THETFORD MASTER PLAN OPTIONS 
[bookmark: _Int_Xg485m3H]The Council discussed the various options available to the Council on the next steps needed to submit a formal application in November 2024 taking into account the option paper distributed to Councillors prior to the meeting. 

Councillor Ann Blackbourn proposed, and Councillor Stuart Wright seconded: 

RESOLVED: Following the publication of the Heritage Masterplan, Thetford Town Council agrees to prioritise the repair and reopening of St Peters Church. This will link to a wider heritage offer in the vicinity incorporating Charles Burrell Museum, Ancient House Museum and King’s House and Gardens. 
Council also resolved to recruit a new Project Manager role to drive the project forward and this role will be incorporated into the revised staff structure proposals being led by the Corporate Services Committee. 

48/24 NOMINATION TO THE HERITAGE & EVENTS COMMITTEE 
The Council noted the resignation of Councillor Stuart Terry from the Heritage and Events Committee. Nominations were called.

Councillor Terry Land proposed, and Councillor Matthew Stirrup seconded: 

RESOLVED: Councillor Terry Jermy to be added to the Heritage and Events Committee Membership for the remainder of the Mayoral Year 2024/25. 

49/24 COMMUNITY ENGAGEMENT     
The Council discussed and agreed any consultation or media release required:    
· Publicise the establishment of a Sports Council.

ACTION POINT: The Acting Town Clerk to send a letter of thanks to the young person for attending the Full Town Council meeting and who enquired about the bells in St Peter Church and to enclose a copy of the Heritage Masterplan. 

The media release was approved.
50/24 COMMITTEE OFFICERS UPDATE      
None.   

51/24 EXCLUSION OF PRESS AND PUBLIC     
To consider resolving that, pursuant to the Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960, the press and public be excluded for any remaining items of business on the grounds that publicity would be prejudicial to the public interest by reason of the confidential nature of the business to be discussed. Decision required: Whether or not to exclude public.  
    

52/24 REVIEW OF SECURITY ARRANGEMENTS AT FULL COUNCIL MEETINGS 
The Councillors discussed the security provision for tonight’s meeting, which resulted in three Councillors opposed to security at future meetings, and the majority supporting the presence of security.  

ACTION POINT: Acting Town Clerk to write to Councillors who did not attend this meeting to ask their opinion regarding the security arrangements going forward.

The review was noted.

53/24 FULL COUNCIL AND COMMITTEE MINUTES                                     
There was nothing to discuss below the line. 


Chairman

.
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